2014-2015 ALA CD#26-26.1 Revised 12915_inf 2015 ALA Midwinter Meeting

TO: ALA Executive Board and Council

RE: Report of the Nominating Committee for the 2015 ALA Election

ACTION REQUESTED/INFORMATION/REPORT:

Information only.

ACTION REQUESTED BY:

Nominating Committee for the 2015 ALA Election:

Teri R. Switzer, Chair Sonia Alcantara-Antoine Jennifer Baxmeyer Peter Bromberg Erica Findley Julius Jefferson Diane Chen Kelly Todd Krueger Ana-Elba Payon

CONTACT PERSON:

Teri R. Switzer, 719-255-3115, tswitzer@uccs.edu

DRAFT OF MOTION:

N/A

DATE: Oct. 3, 2014

BACKGROUND:

The Committee began its work at the 2014 ALA Midwinter Meeting, and reviewed the Committee process with a member of the previous nominating committee, Nick Buron. JoAnne Kempf, Director, ALA Governance Office, assisted with the process review, and distributed key documents to each committee member, including the committee roster, job descriptions for ALA President and Councilor, Nominating Committee Guidelines, campaign guidelines, Council Resolution from 1997 about the timeframe for the presidential election along with the timeline itself as well as an election schedule, relevant ALA bylaws, a sample potential candidate biographical information form, sample committee correspondence to potential candidates, sample publicity documents, FAQ information from the ALA website, and a roster of current Council members. This packet was invaluable in gaining an understanding of the nomination

and election process. JoAnne also set up a private group on ALA Connect and arranged for countless conference calls, which were necessary in order to complete our charge in a confidential manner.

During the meetings at Midwinter 2014, the Committee conducted an inventory of chapter, caucus, affiliate, division and other unit connections maintained by each Committee member, and agreed to use these networks to seek a broad and diverse pool of candidates. During the 2014 Midwinter Meeting and at our meeting during the Annual Conference 2014, we developed a strategy for our work with the goal of being as inclusive as possible. This strategy included contacting several current and former ALA Presidents; reaching out to the full range of ALA groups with committee contacts and formal ALA announcements; ensuring that we reach out to ethnic caucuses and other groups such as Emerging Leaders and Spectrum Scholars to include diverse and younger nominees. We discussed the critical importance of maintaining confidentiality throughout the process.

The Work of the Committee

The Committee began making initial contacts with potential President and Council candidates after the 2014 Midwinter Meetings. Beginning with the preparation of a master spreadsheet of names of possible candidates, the Committee continually added potential names to the list. Many names were recommended by members of the committee; others were from recommendations of such sources as Emerging Leaders; Spectrum Scholars; Executive Board members and other member leaders; recommendations from division, roundtable, and caucus (including ethnic caucuses) leadership; recommendations from former ALA Presidents; Council and presidential candidates who had not been successful, among others.

JoAnne worked within ALA to distribute the call for nominations on the ALA website, and throughout all ALA divisions and units, posting the call for nominations in ALA publications. JoAnne also sent emails to all those who unsuccessfully ran for Council in the recent election, encouraging them to run again. Current councilors whose terms will expire in 2015 were also contacted and encouraged to run again. The call for nominations appeared in the May issues of *American Libraries* and in *AL Direct*.

We had numerous conference calls between the Midwinter Meeting and the Annual Conference to discuss the work of each Committee member, and to review names of people on the spreadsheet known to committee members. During the annual conference, we met once and received flyers that JoAnne had printed for the Committee to distribute to potential candidates. Committee members were active in promoting the nomination process, soliciting names from member leaders, communicating with potential nominees in person, by phone, and by email, or using various ALA unit lists to communicate about the call for nominations. A great deal of time was spent vetting Presidential candidates.

After the Annual Conference, the Committee agreed to a schedule of weekly conference calls. During the calls, we reviewed the status of individuals on the potential candidate lists, and

discussed the qualifications of all candidates. For President, we contacted many individuals who had division and unit leadership experience, or who had served on an Executive Board.

We used the following document that was developed by the 2012 Nominating Committee and expanded by this Committee as a guide during our discussions about the qualifications and traits of potential President candidates. Throughout our work, we remained committed to presenting a slate of nominees who are independent thinkers, members who are committed to the Association and librarianship, who would carry on the great work of past ALA Presidents while moving the Association forward, and those who could advocate for libraries and library workers of all types.

TRAITS AND ATTRIBUTES OF ALA PRESIDENT-ELECT CANDIDATES

- Outstanding ability to speak publicly and deal with media/legislative interactions on the state, national and international levels
- Leadership, management and organizational skills particularly for leading Council and Executive Board; strong ability to build consensus
- > Sees the broad ALA picture and has a thorough knowledge of all aspects of ALA, its governing bodies, units, and its procedures and goals
- Passionate about libraries, our profession and our values and ALA's mission
- > Fiscal experience and knowledge of sizable budgets
- Someone who recognizes and voices the reality of our environments, circumstances, opportunities, and situations, and works toward moving the Association forward
- Willing and able to advocate for libraries of all types

The Slate for President and Council

After an unfruitful President nominee list, the Committee extended the application deadline twice. By the September 5th deadline, we were more comfortable with the list of 8 potential President candidates and the biographical form site was closed.

Putting together a slate for Councilor was somewhat easier. However, it was still important to the Committee that all library types were included and candidates were from all parts of the country. An analysis of the 67 Council candidates follows on the next page.

Type of Library	#
Academic Librarians	25
Public Librarians	27
School Librarians	8
Other (special, government, trustees, etc.)	7
Gender	
Male	20
Female	47
Geographic Distribution	
Northeast	22
Southeast	8
Midwest	17
West	20

Candidates came from the following 27 states, including the District of Columbia:

AR – 1	ME – 1
CA - 12	MI – 3
CO – 4	MO – 1
DC - 6	NC – 3
DE - 1	NJ – 2
FL - 1	NY – 4
GA – 2	OH – 2
IL – 3	OR – 2
IN – 4	TN – 3
KS – 1	VA – 2
KY - 1	WI – 2
LA - 1	WA – 1
MA – 1	WY - 1
MD – 4	

Closing Observations

As a whole, the Committee found our task to be very frustrating. We approached close to 45 very viable ALA members to consider being a President nominee. We recommend to future nominating committees that they "leave no stone unturned." Even though past master files indicate that some people have been invited to submit their interest to be considered as a Presidential nominee, this just might be their year, even though the past 5 have not. We also recommend that future committees think outside the box and go beyond what normally are called the "usual suspects." It certainly is not necessary for President nominees to have served on the ALA Executive Board or on ALA Council. Nor do they have to have been former division presidents or leaders. Nor does the ALA President have to have a graduate degree in Library and Information Science. Our Association has a very diverse membership and our Association leaders are very diverse. By keeping in mind the traits listed above, the field opens widely.

Reasons for declining were numerous, and were not unlike prior years, with the exception of the first four bullet points, which cause some concern:

- The campaigning process seems so grueling.
- I didn't realize how political the campaigning process was until last year or why are divisions pitted against one another?
- Even with some financial support from ALA, I cannot afford to run a campaign that could cost me several thousand dollars.
- I do not have the staff at work who can help with my campaign.
- Not this year, but maybe in the future.
- Personal issues, retirement, family, etc.
- Just not interested, or do not have time.

Perhaps the campaigning process can be looked at with respect to financial commitment and the expectations of the campaign. Two people who were approached suggested that ALA move to the model some state library associations practice – that is to rotate years in which library types are represented. For example, this year could be the year for a public librarian, while next year will be the year for school librarians to be slated on the ballot. Although this may address the comment that some campaigns seem to pit divisions against one another, the Committee believes that the ALA President should be chosen on her or his individual merits and not because of the type of library represented, nor on whether that person is a degreed librarian or not. The ALA President represents ALL library types and ALL library workers, not only the library type that person is associated with.

With regards to the financial commitment, there are several ways nominees can approach this. The Committee suggests that the *Guidelines for Campaigning by Candidates for ALA Office* is revised to include a couple sentences added to the section on "Campaign Spending" that suggest different ways candidates can raise funds, such as having individual supporters sponsor receptions or other events to solicit donations, and to work with their home library or employer

to use their resources (web hosting, clerical help, photocopier, etc.) as a discount or possibly as a donation to the candidate's campaign.

The Committee thanks President Courtney Young for our appointments to this important committee. We greatly appreciate the opportunity to serve our Association. Finally, we would especially like to thank JoAnne Kempf for her tireless support, quick turnaround on all matters, and her never-ending good humor throughout the process.

2015 ALA CANDIDATES FOR PRESIDENT-ELECT

James LaRue, CEO, LaRue & Associates, Castle Rock, Colo.
Julie B. Todaro, Dean, Library Services, Austin Community College, Austin, Texas

2015 ALA CANDIDATES FOR COUNCILOR-AT-LARGE

Joann Absi, Media Coordinator, Eugene Ashley High School, Wilmington, N.C.

Hilary Albert, Librarian II, Mahopac Public Library, Mahopac, N.Y.

Doug Archer, Peace Studies, Global Affairs & Political Science Librarian, Hersburgh Libraries, University of Notre Dame, Notre Dame, Ind.

Tamika Barnes, Library Director, Georgia Perimeter College, Dunswoody, Ga.

Sandra Barstow, Head of Collection Development, University of Wyoming Libraries, Laramie, Wyo.

Basco, Buenaventura "Ven", Interim Head, Circulation Services, University of Central Florida, Orlando, Fla.

Jennifer Wann Boettcher, Business Bibiographer, Georgetown University, Washington, D.C.

Brett Bonfield, Director, Collingswood Public Library, Collingswood, N.J.

Steve Brantley, Head of Reference Services, Eastern Illinois University, Charleston, Ill.

Mary Frances Burns, Director, Morley Library, Painesville, Ohio

Sara Dallas, Director, Southern Adirondack Library System, Saratoga Springs, N.Y.

Trevor Dawes, Associate University Librarian, Washington University, St. Louis, Mo.

Vicki Emery, Media Coordinator, Lake Braddock Secondary School, Burke, Va.

Chuck Gibson, Director/CEO, Worthington Libraries, Worthington, Ohio

Selina Gomez-Beloz, Library Manager, Timberland Regional Library, Centralia, Wa.

Millie Gonzalez, Emerging Technologies & Digital Services Librarian, Framingham State University, Framingham, Mass.

Melissa Heather Gotsch, Branch Manager, Baltimore County Public Library, Baltimore, Md.

Clem Guthro, Director of Libraries, Colby College, Waterville, Me.

Michael Gutierrez, Associate Librarian, University of Delaware Library, Newark, Del.

Michelle Hamiel, Associate Director for Public Services, Prince George's County Memorial Library System, Hyattsville, Md.

Mary Kathleen Hanselmann, Chief Librarian, Defense Language Institute Foreign Language Center, Monterey, Calif.

Carl Harvey, II, School Librarian, North Elementary School, Noblesville, Ind.

Eboni Henry, Branch Manager, District of Columbia Public Library, Washington, D.C.

Holly Suzanne Hibner, Adult Services Coordinator, Plymouth District Library, Plymouth, Mich.

Kathy Hicks-Brooks, Media Specialist, Ben Davis High School, Indianapolis, Ind.

Nann Blaine Hilyard, Retired, Winthrop Harbor, Ill.

Megan Hodge, Teaching & Learning Librarian, Virginia Commonwealth University, Richmond, Va.

Jamie Hollier, Co-CEO, Anneal, Inc., Denver, Colo.

Amy Hoseth, Associate Professor/Coordinator for Onsite Services, Colorado State University Libraries, Fort Collins, Colo.

Rebecca (Becky) Jackman, School Librarian, New Providence Middle School, Clarksville, Tenn.

Cristol Michelle Kapp, Librarian, Hamilton County Department of Education: Clifton Hills Elementary School, Chattanooga, Tenn.

Linda Ann Kopecky, Head, Research & Instructional Support Department, UWM Libraries, University of Wisconsin – Milwaukee, Milwaukee, Wis.

Cheryl Lee, Program Coordinator – Branch Manager, Santa Clara City Library, Santa Clara, Calif. **Dennis LeLoup,** School Librarian, Avon Intermediate School, Avon, Ind.

Rodney Lippard, Director, Learning Resource Centers Information Commons, Rowan-Cabarrus Community College, Salisbury, N.C.

Leo Lo, Head, McLure Education Library, University of Alabama, Tuscaloosa, Ala.

Pauline Manaka, Research Librarian: Anthropology, Demography, Sociology & Women Studies, University of California, Irvine, Calif.

John Turner Masland, Resource Sharing Supervisor, Portland State University Library, Portland, Ore.

Sharon McKellar, Community Relations Librarian, Oakland Public Library, Oakland, Calif.

Joy A. Millam, Teacher Librarian, Valencia High School, Fountain Valley, Calif.

Virginia B. (Ginny) Moore, Retired Librarian, Prince George's County Memorial Library System, Oxon Hill, Md.

Tom Moothart, Assistant Dean for Resource Services, Colorado State University Libraries, Fort Collins, Colo.

Jacqueline Ciccio Murphy, Sr. Consultant, Public Libraries & Community Relations, Colorado State Library – Colorado Department of Education, Denver, Colo.

Barbara J. O'Hara, Library Director, Scott County Public Library, Georgetown, Ky.

Johana Orellana-Cabrera, Community Service Librarian, San Mateo County Library, East Palo Alto, Calif.

Heawon Paick, Branch Manager, Los Angeles Public Library, Junipero Serra Branch, Los Angeles, Calif.

Martha Parker, Librarian-in-Residence, University of Arkansas at Fayetteville, Fayetteville, Ark. **Celise Reech-Harper,** Associate Director, Beauregard Parish Library, DeRidder, La.

Colby Riggs, Project Coordinator – Systems Librarian, University of California, Irvine, Calif.

Alexandra Rivera, Student Enrichment & Community Outreach Librarian, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, Mich.

Romelia Salinas, Reference Services Coordinator, California State University, Los Angeles, Calif.

Michael Santangelo, Electronic Resources Coordinator, BookOps, the Shared Technical Services Department of New York Public Library & Brooklyn Public Library, Long Island City, N.Y.

Jules Shore, Systems Librarian, National Library of Medicine, Bethesda, Md.

Angelique Simmons, Chief Librarian, DFMWR J.L. Throckmorton Library (Department of the Army), Fort Bragg, N.C.

Dana Skwirut, Children's Librarian, Edison Township Public Library, Edison, N.J.

Ruth Tobar, Retired, Grand Rapids, Mich.

Tess Tobin, Administrative Services Librarian, New York City College of Technology (CUNY), Brooklyn, N.Y.

Pat Toney, Children's Services Librarian, San Francisco Public Library, San Francisco, Calif.

Candice Townsend, Head, Reference & Collections Support Section, Library of Congress, Washington, D.C.

Ngoc-Yen Tran, Outreach & Student Engagement Librarian, University of Oregon, Eugene, Ore. **Jason Vance,** Associate Professor/Information Literacy Librarian, Middle Tennessee State University, Murfreesboro, Tenn.

Francisco Vargas, Youth Services Officer, Long Beach Public Library, Long Beach, Calif. Joan Weeks, Sr. Instruction Librarian, Library of Congress, Washington, D.C. Janice Welburn, Dean, University Libraries, Marquette University, Milwaukee, Wisc. Amanda Wilson, Director, National Transportation Library, Washington, D.C. Vance Wyatt, Trustee, North Chicago Public Library, North Chicago, Ill.